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A summary of Wisconsin court opinions decided during the month of October 

related to planning 
 

For previous Case Law Updates, please go to: www.wisconsinplanners.org/learn/law-and-legislation 

 
Wisconsin Supreme Court Opinions 
 
[No	planning-related	cases	to	report.]	

 
Wisconsin Court of Appeals Opinions 
 
Social Host Ordinance Exceeded County Authority 
 
County	of	Fond	du	Lac	v.	Muche	involved	a	challenge	by	a	father	who	was	cited	by	Fond	du	Lac	
County	for	hosting	a	graduation	party	 for	his	 son	at	which	underage	drinking	occurred	 in	violation	of	
the	 County’s	 social	 host	 ordinance.	 The	Wisconsin	 Court	 of	 Appeals,	 however,	 held	 that	 Fond	 du	 Lac	
County’s	 social	 host	 ordinance	 does	 not	 strictly	 conform	 to	Wis.	 Stat.	 §125.07(1)	 and	 dismissed	 the	
citation.	 	Wis.	 Stat.	 §125.07(1)	 establishes	 restrictions	 relating	 to	 alcohol	 and	 underage	 persons	 that	
apply	uniformly	 statewide.	 Fond	du	Lac’s	ordinance	applied	 to	underage	alcohol	 consumption	 in	 “any	
residence,	premises	or	on	any	other	private	or	public	property.”	Muche	argued	that	Wis.	Stat.	125.07(1)	
only	applied	to	areas	described	in	an	alcohol	license	or	permit	and	not	to	private	residences.	The	Court	
of	Appeals	agreed	with	Muche	and	held	that	the	County’s	ordinance	creates	liability	beyond	the	scope	
of	the	statute,	something	the	County	could	not	do.	
	
The	case	is	recommended	for	publication.	

	
U.S. Court of Appeals for the 7th Circuit Opinions 
 
Taxi Licensing in the Age of Uber 
 
Two	cases,	Sanfelippo	Cabs,	Inc.	v.	City	of	Milwaukee	and	Illinois	Transportation	Trade	Assoc.	v.	
City	of	Chicago,	decided	by	the	U.S.	Court	of	Appeals	on	the	same	day	involved	similar	issues	related	to	
local	 government	 taxi	 licensing	 ordinances.	 In	 both	 cases	 the	 Court	 upheld	 local	 ordinances	 that	
encourage	more	competition	in	the	“for-hire	auto	transportation	market.”	
	
The	facts	of	the	Milwaukee	case	are	as	follows.	From	1992	to	2013,	a	Milwaukee	city	ordinance	limited	
the	 number	 of	 taxicab	 permits	 in	 the	 city	 to	 the	 number	 in	 existence	 on	 January	 1,	 1992.	 No	 new	
permits	would	be	issued.	Since	not	all	taxi-cab	permits	are	renewed,	the	effect	of	the	ordinance	was	not	
only	to	place	a	ceiling	on	the	number	of	permits	but	also	to	lower	the	ceiling	over	time	by	virtue	of	the	
nonrenewals.	By	2013	the	number	of	permits	(equal	to	the	number	of	cabs)	had	diminished	from	about	
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370	 to	about	320,	and	as	a	 result	 the	price	of	permits	on	 the	open	market	 (existing	permits	 could	be	
sold)	soared	as	high	as	$150,000.		
	
In	 2013,	 after	 a	 lawsuit	 successfully	 challenged	 this	 permit-cap	 ordinance	 as	 a	 violation	 of	 the	 equal	
protection	 and	 substantive	 due	 process	 clauses	 of	 the	 Wisconsin	 state	 constitution,	 the	 City	
experimented	with	conducting	a	lottery	offering	as	prizes	100	new	taxicab	permits	to	be	issued	by	the	
City.	The	lottery	attracted	1700	permit	seekers.	In	2014,	the	City	responded	to	the	demand	by	taking	the	
lid	 off	 the	 number	 of	 permits	 that	 the	 city	 would	 issue.	 Now	 a	 new	 permit	 would	 be	 issued	 to	 any	
qualified	 applicant.	 In	 addition,	 substitutes	 for	 conventional	 taxicab	 service,	 such	 as	 Uber	 and	 Lyft	
diminished	the	profitability	of	the	existing	taxi	companies,	which	had	faced	little	competition	under	the	
1992	regime.		
	
Taxicab	companies	sued	the	City	contending	that	the	increased	number	of	permits	took	property	away	
from	the	plaintiffs	without	compensation,	in	violation	of	the	Constitutional	protection	of	property.	The	
Court	of	Appeals	 for	 the	Seventh	Circuit	disagreed.	 The	Court	noted	 that	 a	 taxi	permit	 confers	only	a	
right	to	operate	a	taxicab.	It	confers	no	right	to	exclude	others	from	operating	taxis.	As	summarized	by	
the	Court:	“The	taxi	permits	issued	by	the	Milwaukee	city	government	are	property,	but	have	not	been	
‘taken,’	 as	 they	 do	 not	 confer	 on	 the	 holders	 a	 property	 right	 in,	 amounting	 to	 control	 over,	 all	
transportation	 by	 taxis	 and	 taxi	 substitutes	 (such	 as	 Uber)	 in	Milwaukee.	 Undoubtedly	 by	 freeing	 up	
entry	into	the	taxi	business	the	new	ordinance	will	reduce	the	revenues	of	individual	taxicab	companies;	
that	is	simply	the	normal	consequence	of	replacing	a	cartelized	with	a	competitive	market.	.	.	.	Taxi-cabs	
will	not	go	the	way	of	the	horse	and	buggy--at	least	for	some	time.”	
	
The	Chicago	case	also	 raised	 issues	about	 competition.	 	 Taxi	 companies	and	 livery	 services	are	 tightly	
regulated	 by	 the	 City	 of	 Chicago	 regarding	 driver	 and	 vehicle	 qualifications,	 licensing,	 fares,	 and	
insurance.	Since	2014,	Transportation	Network	Providers	(TNPs)	such	as	Uber	have	been	governed	by	a	
City	ordinance	that	 is	more	permissive	than	the	ordinances	governing	taxi	and	 livery	services.	The	taxi	
and	livery	companies	sued	the	City.	They	argued	that	allowing	the	TNPs	into	the	taxi	and	livery	markets	
has	 taken	 away	 the	 plaintiffs’	 property	 for	 a	 public	 use	 without	 compensating	 them.	 The	 Court	 of	
Appeals	for	the	Seventh	Circuit	disagreed.	According	to	the	Court,	“the	City	is	not	confiscating	any	taxi	
medallions;	 it	 is	merely	 exposing	 the	 taxicab	 companies	 to	 new	 competition--competition	 from	Uber	
and	the	other	TNPs.	‘Property’	does	not	include	a	right	to	be	free	from	competition.	…Indeed	when	new	
technologies,	or	new	business	methods,	appear,	a	common	result	is	the	decline	or	even	disappearance	
of	the	old.	Were	the	old	deemed	to	have	a	constitutional	right	to	preclude	the	entry	of	the	new	into	the	
markets	of	the	old,	economic	progress	might	grind	to	a	halt.	 Instead	of	taxis	we	might	have	horse	and	
buggies;	instead	of	the	telephone,	the	telegraph;	instead	of	computers,	slide	rules.	Obsolescence	would	
equal	entitlement.”	
	
The	taxi	cab	companies	also	raised	an	equal	protection	argument	and	argued	that	the	City	discriminated	
against	them	by	failing	to	subject	TNPs	to	the	same	rules	about	licensing	as	the	taxi	ordinance.	The	Court	
did	not	agree	and	drew	an	analogy	of	dogs	and	cats.	Most	cities	and	towns	require	dogs	but	not	cats	to	
be	licensed	because	of	the	differences	between	the	animals.	The	Court	accepted	the	City’s	position	that	
the	services	are	different	and	therefore	require	different	regulatory	schemes.	In	closing,	the	Court	notes	
that	 a	 "legislature,	 having	 created	 a	 statutory	 entitlement,	 is	 not	 precluded	 from	 altering	 or	 even	
eliminating	the	entitlement	by	later	legislation.”	
	
[Note:	In	Wisconsin,	2015	Wisconsin	Act	16	preempts	local	authority	to	regulate	TNPs.]			


